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ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 

 27th January 2015

PRESENT: Councillor James (Chair)

Councillors Blagbrough, Burton, Draycott, Metcalfe, Pillai

35 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 16TH DECEMBER 2014

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 16th December 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair subject to the following corrections: 

Minute Number 30/C52 "Keeping People Safe" "NHS Trust Board" - Councillor Metcalfe's declaration of interest be changed to "Hospitals Membership Council". 

36 REVENUE BUDGET 2015/16 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION  

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals for 2015/16 to 2017/18 which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of the Cabinet held on 12th January 2015.  These proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultation would be considered by Cabinet on 9th February 2015 for recommendation to a meeting of Budget Council on 23rd February 2015. Appended to the report were the detailed proposals relevant to this Panel.  The budget proposals were set in the context of the continued significant pressure on local authority budgets and taking into account budget decisions already taken in previous years which had yet to be fully implemented. 

Councillor McAllister, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. 

The Director, Adults, Health and Social Care and the Director, Public Health advised that budget savings were proposed in the context of continued significant pressures on local authority budgets and taking into account budget decisions already taken in previous years which had yet to be fully enacted. The Directorate was trying to find solutions that did not take service away from people.  
Members raised the following questions: 
· previous reports on budgets had included an additional column providing the previous year's situation, could this be included in future reports?  In response, Officers advised that they would liaise with the Finance Service regarding the extra information; 
· last year’s budget proposals had an indicative budget of £47,426,000; this year’s indicated a budget of £43,543,000, a difference of £3,883,000, why was this?  In response, Officers advised that this was an accounting issue, they had had £3.2m of transfer monies from Health to Social Care, which accounts for the bulk of this difference and the rest was some in-house transfers such as the "blue badge scheme" transferred to the Contact Centre and some resource transferred to transport with the remaining £0.3m being the staff share of savings and changing structures; 
· the "blue badge scheme" that had been transferred to Customer First, was there good communication in the system with the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate to ensure if someone had applied for a blue badge that their Social Care requirements were dealt with?  In response, Officers advised that they had been instrumental in the handover and had covered what was required to get the right outcomes for people;
· last year there was a "transformational savings line" in the budget that did not appear this year, why was that?  In response, Officers advised that this year's budget had been done slightly differently;
· how was the Council fulfilling its priorities for inequality and tackling poverty and how did freezing Council Tax rates affect the Adults, Health and Social Care Budget?  In response, Officers advised that people in receipt of care services were affected by changes in Council Tax so increasing Council Tax would impact on them.  With regard to inequality Officers wanted to ensure that all got the right service and they were keen to ensure prevention and early intervention. Officers worked with the Clinical Commissioning Group to supplement Social Care to ensure that they were not just doing the minimum statutorily required; 
· there was a difference in Grants and Contributions of £7.5m to £10.8m, this had taken some tracking down, where there was significant change this should be highlighted so that it was more clear to understand, Finance need to note what changes were about; 
· the Cabinet budget proposal report stated that there were three different schemes "mutual, social enterprises and joint ventures" concerns were raised about a provisional savings target of £2.5m that had been set for this work, how would this be met?  Could Officers expand on which new models of service delivery were already included in the budget proposals and could they provide more detail about any plans for mutual, social enterprises and joint ventures and advise when they would be able to discuss any proposals with this Scrutiny Panel? In particular, please explain what a mutual was, how these new ways of working improved services, how they would result in budget savings and what impact would any of these proposals have on staff? In response, Officers advised that it was not going to be easy, but believed that the schemes put forward would achieve the level of savings required and would provide better outcomes.  There were also other mitigations through the Better Care Fund, partnership approach, transfer monies and maximising money available within the Directorate. Members raised concerns that there had not been any discussion on these three schemes yet and they should not have been included in the budget before discussions or decisions had taken place; 
· under the "additional savings - discretionary services review - £2.6m potential savings target 2017/18, how much of this saving would fall on the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate and had the services been involved in agreeing a figure that was part of the £2.6m. In response, Officers advised that this was for preventative services that were not statutory and all Directorates had been involved in coming to this figure.  It was clear from the Directorate’s perspective that it was not about preventative and early intervention services and these were protected services in the budget.  This saving was about services offered by the Council in general and they would be looking at non statutory services; 
· the different models of service delivery in the Better Care Fund regarding the Mutual Model, what was this?  In response, Officers advised that the Mutual Model for Social Work was based on the Shropshire Model that was in the 4th year of implementation which looked at "reconnecting social work to communities" and work with community leaders, mentors and volunteers.  It was about social work with and for communities.  This was describing a pilot arrangement to test the mutual model and how it would integrate with Health priorities and needed further discussions.  Councillor McAllister, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care advised that they had received a presentation from Shropshire who were indicating considerable savings and that was why it was necessary to do the trial; 
· was the "Fairness Agenda" being met with regard to "managing demand".  The budget in Adults, Health and Social Care was demand led, it was difficult to predict what demand would be, managing demand was different to meeting demand.  In response, Officers gave reassurances that they were not intending to not meet demand, but were looking at better outcomes.  They were looking at commissioners and providers with different arrangements for delivering services being much more focused.  The key strategy was about prevention and early intervention in order to reduce demand.  The "Staying Well in Calderdale Project" was one key area of work; 
· balancing the books this year would depend on achieving savings identified in 2013 and 2014, had we achieved all those savings so far and were we confident that we would achieve all the savings that were required to be made this year, in particular the £2,950,000 that was required to be achieved?  In response, Officers advised that they were confident that this had been managed every year for three years.  They had had budget review meetings and identified areas for savings, looking at arrangements for in-house extra care services and sheltered accommodation.  Officers were looking at ways to develop these services and would submit a detailed plan for consideration to the Scrutiny Panel meeting to be held in March 2015;
· what was the impact of the Better Care Fund (BCF) on these budget proposals and could Officers confirm that the Adults, Health and Social Care budget was “protected” in line with Better Care Fund requirements, particularly given that the net externally controlled budget was less than anticipated last year? In response, Officers advised that the £2.3m in the BCF was part of the protection. The response from NHS England gave assurance of our plan, that we would not have got if these services were not protected, this was a very good result and credit should be given to colleagues in the Clinical Commissioning Group and the fund would be managed through the Health and Wellbeing Board;
· it was difficult for this Panel to scrutinise the budget, that was not a budget, but schemes for consultation, it was discussing existing budgets?  In response, Councillor McAllister advised that 2017/18 was imponderable with a possible change in government due and other factors.  After consultation in the summer there would be more detail for discussion. 
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) it be recommended to Cabinet that the Head of Finance be requested to amend the process so there is more visibility on accounting lines and an additional column to include previous year’s figures, providing more clear and visible background for Members and the general public; 
(b) Members wished to acknowledge the amount of work carried out and thanked Councillor McAllister and Officers for attending the meeting and responding to Members’ concerns; and
(c) the Scrutiny Support Team be requested to prepare a composite report for Cabinet outlining the comments of this Panel on the detailed proposals contained in the draft budget as discussed at this meeting.
37 CARE CLOSER TO HOME – PHASE 1 SPECIFICATION

The Head of Service Improvement, the Programme Lead for Closer to Home, Dr Majid Azeb a Member of the Clinical Commissioning Group Governing Body and Caron Walker, Public Health Consultant from Calderdale Council, submitted a presentation on the Calderdale Care Closer to Home Programme (Phase 1) and provided the Service Specification on the Calderdale Closer to Home Programme. The presentation set out the context, progress to date and the shared thinking on the next steps along with the revised governance arrangements. Phase 1 was the first of a 3-phased programme to transform community services in Calderdale.  Through this phased approach, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) aimed to improve the health and wellbeing of our population by shifting the balance from unplanned hospital care to integrated, planned, community and primary based care.  The programme was closely aligned to delivery of the Better Care Fund (BCF) initiatives.  

Members raised the following issues:  
· were the CCCG still pursuing a five localities model, what were the localities and was office accommodation needed and available and what other buildings might be used, there was no understanding of the locations and no context of understanding for Phase 2? In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that where care closer to home needed to be in the Community, where there were hubs or primary care facilities these would be used.  The first locality was being trialled in Todmorden, the geography for the other localities would be based on need, it was important to understand the needs of each locality and to identify existing services.  The other 4 localities would not be new locations or buildings but would be about existing staff and services that could be expanded to deliver services differently and would be multiple locations for Care Closer to Home (CC2H) as required.  The current view was that the localities would come under Upper Valley, Lower Valley, Central Halifax, North Halifax and West Halifax, these localities were to help the understanding of the needs of the population in these localities; 
· were there any operating examples of CC2H Models?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that they were trying to aspire in Todmorden to look a step further, with very integrated services and the CC2H as a concept was not new nationally, but a big change for Calderdale.  The model in Calderdale would be unique to Calderdale, designing Calderdale's specification model would not be exactly the same in other parts of the country, but would be designed to meet the specific needs of our communities. The Manchester model was being used as a concept during design, as well as findings from the recent Kings Fund Review. Officers agreed to email Members with other examples of CC2H models; 
· how was the Todmorden implementation working and if looking to accelerate Todmorden could Members be advised what the consultation date and duration of the phases would be?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that phase 1 was about current contracts and services and strengthening working together, with providers upping their game and working to different specifications.  For Todmorden, in Year 1, this would include strengthening and building on the services provided currently from Todmorden Health Centre – working closely with the Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation Trust and Calderdale Council to accelerate integrated working. Phase 2 would require public consultation.  Phase 1 was due to start in April 2015 and the specification would be in the contracts with main providers from April 2015; 
· when would the public consultation begin?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement confirmed that there would be the standard period of 12 weeks for this to be carried out, but was not able to confirm the start date, and undertook to advise the approximate date to the Panel very soon.  There was a possibility it could begin in April 2016; 
· how would the Single Point of Access (SPA) work if it was a separate provision in localities?  In response, the Service Improvement Manager advised that thinking was at an early stage following a workshop held in December with local agencies.  A range of ideas had emerged at the event for example a central single point of access or locality hubs with a central telephone number, but discussions were still taking place; 
· this should all be about customer focus, CC2H also brings complaints closer to home, was access to advocacy being considered and provided? In response, the Service Improvement Manager advised that there had been extensive engagement on this process and that the aim was to deliver what local people had said they wanted; 
· the Specification document was a very complex document and it was difficult to understand what the functions meant.  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that the specification was a document primarily aimed at providers rather than the public.  The specification had been approved by the CCCG Quality Committee and shared with relevant providers.  It was on that basis that an animation had been developed to bring the specification to life and make it understandable.  Unfortunately it had not been possible for the animation to be shown at this Panel meeting, but it would be shared with Members via email;
· Phase 1 would be the same providers, providing the same care to communities in the same places, so there would be no change from the public perspective?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that care was currently fragmented, several assessments needed to be done, with a lack of joint care plans, the difference in phase 1 would be providers working together in multi-disciplinary teams and delivering better patient care;
· how soon did you expect to have some meaningful information from the key performance indicators, what was working since 1st April 2015 and what progress had been made on Phase 2, Care Closer to Home and when would you be able to bring a report to the Panel so that the public could be aware of the impact of these proposals on their services?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that there was a timeline and the programme was on schedule. The CCCG had developed a dashboard from which measurements would be taken in July 2015 and the output shared with CCCG Governing Body in public at their August 2015 meeting, so it could be possible to report progress to the Panel meeting to be held in September 2015; 
· communication was key, could an explanation be added to the website and what other forms of communication was going out in phase 1?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that there was a full Communication and Engagement Plan sat behind the specification document with a good deal of stakeholder sessions and engagement with the GPs membership already having taken place and they were happy to share the Engagement Plan; 
· the Phase 1 discussions with providers, what happens if providers do not go along with the CCCG?  In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that discussions had taken place and had shown providers to be absolutely committed to delivering this; 
· was there full backing from GPs in Phase 1? In response, the Head of Service Improvement advised that CCCG’s GPs members were fully behind and had supported development of this as it was clinically led.
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) the Head of Service Improvement, the Programme Lead for Closer to Home, Dr Majid Azeb, a Member of the Clinical Commissioning Group Governing Body and Caron Walker, Public Health Consultant be thanked for attending and should be complimented on undergoing gruelling scrutiny and for providing the update; and 

(b) the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group be requested to liaise with the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer to arrange further updates to future meetings of the Panel. 

38 BETTER CARE FUND (s75 AGREEMENT) 

The Director, Adults Health and Social Care submitted a written report updating the Panel regarding the Better Care Fund (s75 Agreement). The Better Care Fund (BCF) was the key delivery mechanism through which the Calderdale Health and Wellbeing Board was delivering on the Care Act (2014) duty to integrate Adult Health and Social Care by April 2016. The BCF Section 75 Agreement would establish a legal architecture between the Council and Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCCG) to govern integrated commissioning for better health outcomes for people in Calderdale.  The Section 75 Agreement was being proposed to act as a Framework under which the CCCG would commission a range of health outcomes for children and adults.
Cabinet were due to consider the Section 75 Agreement in February 2015.  The Leader of the Council had referred the Section 75 Agreement for pre-decision Scrutiny to the Adults, Health and Social Care and Children and Young People’s Scrutiny Panels to seek the views of Members on the proposed Section 75 Agreement. 

NHS Calderdale CCG and Calderdale Council had agreed, in principle, to establish a pooled budget to commission services aimed at supporting people to remain independent and reducing demand for urgent and long term health and social care.  The pooled budget would be called the Better Care Fund (BCF).  From 1st April 2015 NHS Calderdale CCG and the Council would use Section 75 of the National Health Service Act (2006) to provide the legal framework for governance of integrated commissioning for health and wellbeing outcomes for children and adults in Calderdale.    

Detailed information had been given on each of the Individual Scheme Specifications in the Section 75 Partnership Framework Agreement.

Members raised the following issues:  
· reporting the figures for CCCG and the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate accounting, would you have to account by categories of expenditure in the document?  In response, Officers advised that they had a dedicated finance group and the accounting would need to be really clear for external audit purposes.  The Programme Board for the BCF would be looking and following the processes.  Delegations for getting things signed off was being looked into; 
· this was a fine example of good communication, although there was not enough emphasis on young people. Was there a process for the notification of complaints and who would deal with them?  In response, Officers advised that with regard to the children's agenda, there was now an Officer from Children and Young People involved in the planning group. Responsibility for complaints had been clarified within the legal agreement.  There was a need to firm up the performance element for "young people in transition"; 
· were there any legal responsibilities for Councillors in the agreement and was there anything additional Councillors could be doing?  In response, Officers advised that it was reflective of where we are, it was not recommended to delegate any Council authority to the CCCG; it was looking at aligning some duties and testing how some Officers were operating.  It was important to explore areas that could be done together and to work through all the different schemes and put a framework in place for joint commissioning schemes; 
· S2P02 Targeted Prevention for Dementia - the forms used were not very dementia friendly.  In response, Officers agreed to look at the forms; 
· S2P07 Disabled Facilities Grants for Adaptations - the report totals showed a much reduced fund, there were concerns that this was starting off on a low funding level. Had Officers taken the opportunity in this budget to address key service pressures, such as assessments of the needs of disabled people for equipment and adaptations to their homes? In response, Officers advised that Occupational Therapists were screening all requests.  Staff in Social Care was being trained up as "Trusted Assessors".  The distribution of equipment and the Occupational Therapy and Equipment Store Service needed to be looked at and would be reported on over the next few months. There was a need to find other ways forward and a need to cut down on waste;
· S3P02 Case Management – Social Work Assessments – what was the Community Social Work Mutual? Did it aim to result in a reduction in expenditure, with reference the budget discussions?  How would the Council retain control of these services if they were externalised and was the department fully staffed? In response, Officers advised that they were still working out requirements of the Care Act and whilst they estimated that they needed this capacity, they had been trying to build capacity.  Good quality social work would improve the financial position and reputation of the Council. Social workers had been investigating different models of practice from Shropshire and another Stakeholder Event could be arranged or delegates could be invited from Shropshire to attend a future Scrutiny Panel meeting.  

IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) the Panel express their admiration for the tremendous amount of work in achieving this agreement and for meeting the tight deadlines; 

(b) the Panel note that Cabinet approval was being sought for the Council to enter into a Section 75 Agreement with NHS Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group and Officers were requested to circulate a copy of the changes taking place once approved;  and

(c) the Director, Adults Health and Social Care be requested to liaise with the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer to bring a performance report back around the Matrix in order to look at performance and what impact it has had.

39 ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE – THIRD QUARTER REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2014-15 

The Director, Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report providing details of the revenue monitoring position for the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate for the third quarter of 2014/15 and gave reasons for the major variances from budgets in managing the Directorate’s service controlled expenditure. Based on current financial monitoring and activity projections the Directorate was forecasting a breakeven position and expected to contain its forecast spend within budget by the end of the year. This would be achieved by the use of one off funding and demand management measures.  The forecast included an assessment of increased demand for services. The level of demand caused some uncertainty when projecting costs and changes to demand would impact on the reported position.  

There continued to be mounting pressures in home care, direct payments and placements within older people and physical disability services.  The cost of supporting people was increasing because more were requiring more complex packages.  It was anticipated that the Directorate would be able to contain these pressures within budgets in the current year, but there would be implications in future years. There was a range of budget pressures in 2015/16 that the Directorate would need to contain and there would be no one-off funding available within its 2015/16 budget to offset them. This was in addition to the Directorate having to meet increased expectations of customers as a result of the implications for customers as a result of the implications of the Care Act in future years. The Directorate had to incur an additional £494k spend in response to winter pressures and the recent unprecedented situation in the Calderdale Royal Hospital. Funding for this additional expenditure was subject to discussions with our Health Partners.  The Directorate Management Team would continue to closely monitor budgets and the effectiveness of the management action put in place to reduce expenditure. 

Members raised the following issues:  
· there was an increase in residential and nursing care places and additional spending in response to winter pressures, were discussions ongoing?  In response, Officers advised that discussions were ongoing with partners and at a national level.  An additional £230k had been announced today and winter pressures would be part of the CCCG base budget going forward;
· there was £600k carried forward with a further £442k, next year looks more exposed than this year.  In response, Officers advised that if read in conjunction with the Better Care Fund and the Care Act it should be manageable;

· under the  "Safeguarding Quality - Safeguarding Adults the £215k budget has changed from £169k, why?  In response, Officers advised that the rationale had moved over changes from fairer charging with regard to unrecovered debt that had moved over to this budget figure. 

IT WAS AGREED that the Adults, Health and Social Care 3rd Revenue Monitoring position be noted.  

40 WORK PLAN 

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.
IT WAS AGREED that:  

(a) the Work Plan be approved subject to a report on "Cervical Cancer" being submitted to a future meeting of the Panel;  and

(b) the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to liaise with the Chair to rework the Work Plan and consider the necessity for an additional meeting.

